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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, March 1, 2006 in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary
Members Absent:

Phil McCaffrey – absent 

Vacancy from Area #3 – Vallejo

Others Present:

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources
Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative & Learning Services

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President/Governing Board 

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Board President Wilkerson stated the following changes to the Board agenda:  (1)  under item 7. (b), Employment, 2005-06, delete “Programmer Analyst, CSEA,” and (2) delete items 13. (a) and (b) as no Closed Session is necessary.   

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of the agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

George Daugavietis, math/geography teacher, commented on the recent settlement/negotiations with the faculty and questioned justification of the expenditures used during the process from a taxpayer’s standpoint indicating that it is the obligation of us all to use taxpayers’ dollars wisely.  He suggested that perhaps things could have been done better and expressed the hope for a different spirit in the next round of negotiations.    
6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED)

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

In the absence of Governing Board Representative Tara Norman, Shawn Bee presented the ASSC report.  Mr. Bee reported that:

--Chris Duran has stepped down as ASSC President and he (Shawn Bee) has been elected to serve as the new Acting President of ASSC. 
--over 300 tickets were sold for the well-attended Mardi Gras/Monte Carlo night.  As a result, ASSC was able to donate $100 to a charitable organization to help foster children.  Student Trustee Spillner added that Trustees Claffey and McCaffrey also attended the event.  
--the student election process has begun with the filing dates and closing dates for student positions being February 27 and March 10, respectively.  
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the SCC Academic Senate sponsored a talk by Pat James Hanz, Chair of the Technology Committee of the State Academic Senate,  on February 23.  The talk was well-attended by faculty and administration.  The workshop included discussion on the best learning experience of a person’s life, what is valued in teaching and learning, elements of distance education as well as best practices for distance education and factors to ensure academic integrity of online curricula.  
Participants left the session with recognition that much work is to be done but also with a sense of excitement as the opportunities for these challenges unfold.

 (c)
Shared Governance Council

Dr. Laurel Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, reported that at the February 22 Shared Governance Council (SGC) meeting, Dr. Jim Mitchell reviewed the remaining Human Resources policies that will now return to the next SGC meeting for approval.  Dr. Jones also reported that Interim Vice President Hendrickson will bring Administrative and Business Services policies to the SGC at the March 22 meeting. In addition, the SGC will consider the job description of  the Staff Diversity Coordinator and review it on March 8.  
(d)
Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

· Matt Borchert was selected Coach of the Year for the Bay Valley Conference.  Coach Borchert will be recognized with a certificate at the March 15 Board Meeting.

· High School Relations/High School Exit Exams:

Dr. Jones is meeting with all high school principals and discussing their needs with them.  We are scheduling a meeting to host all our high school principals and superintendents to discuss these topics, Summer Bridge programs, and other needs we can assist them with in articulation and seamless student success.

· On Friday, March 3, there will be an Incident Command Center Training event to review our emergency and safety protocols, and assist new employees with key responsibilities in the event of a campus emergency, understand their roles and responsibilities.  (i.e., Tornado warning yesterday was a good example – “shelter in place.”)

· Also, Friday, March 3, meeting with Vacaville Fire Chief and City staff to discuss their needs for a Police and Fire Training Facility and working together to identify the education and training components.

· The Board Retreat will be held on Saturday, March 4, 8:30 a.m. – 3:00 p.m., facilitated by Dr. David Wolf.

· Numerous recruitments are in process (see written report for specifics as well as more dates and additional events).

Dr. Perfumo asked the Board to appoint a subcommittee to review candidate information and make a recommendation to the full Board on people to serve on the California Community College Trustees (CCCT) Board of Directors.  Trustees Honeychurch and Ubalde will serve as 
the subcommittee.  Pat Cordry will provide the CCCT election materials to Trustees Honeychurch and Ubalde at the Board Retreat. 
Interim Vice President Hendrickson responded to public and Board member inquiries from the last Board Meeting regarding:  (1) Board member parking and (2) payroll compliant reporting of 
JDS Builders.  Governing Board Member parking signs have been ordered and are expected to be installed by next week.  The signs will indicate that on the first and third Wednesdays, beginning at 4 p.m., certain parking stalls in Lot A will be restricted areas.  An e-mail will be sent out stating that no enforcement will begin until 5 p.m.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson reported that with the assistance of Kitchell, CEM, specifically Scott Colt, a labor compliance firm in Sacramento was identified to accept faxing of certain payroll records to do some sampling.  This report concluded that, for the records they were able to view, actual certified payroll per wage rates all appear to be in compliance; however, the hourly training contributions reflected on benefit statements reflected that the payment  went to employees rather than an approved training program.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that this is a matter between the State of California and the contractor; however, we will also look into it further. 

· Bond Update

Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that the normal written Bond Update reports will be scheduled for delivery on the second Board meeting of the month, unless changes occur that would make it appropriate to report more frequently. In many instances, there is no change to report in two weeks on the written report. 
Dr. Perfumo stated that the Bond Update will be covered under items 9. (b) and (d) later in the  agenda.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of February 15, 2006

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2005-06; Approval of Class Specifications; Gratuitous Services; Resignation; Renewal of Faculty Contracts
Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings

(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution 05/06-32
Academic Affairs

(e)
2005-06 Local Agreement Amendment of Child Development Contract DFDP-5065
(f)
2005-06 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CPRE-5408

(g)
2005-06 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CCTR-5443
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously.
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative and Business Services
(a)
Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee Membership
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item for the Board’s consideration of the number of members to serve on the established Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) as prescribed by the current CBOC Bylaws and indicated at the last meeting.  Copies of the CBOC bylaws and statutes were provided to the Board previously when this item was presented for information.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson informed the Board that the Bylaws provide for a minimum of seven members.  The process includes publishing a notice in the newspaper to seek additional members and the establishment of a committee of the Governing Board to review candidates in order to make a recommendation.  The seven members are constrained, by law, to serve no more than two consecutive two-year terms.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson advised the Board that of the seven current members, four have terms that expire in May, 2007, and, they are prohibited from being re-appointed to those roles.  

During a brief discussion, Board President Wilkerson stated that the rationale for two additional members would be to bring in two people who might have background on project management, building and trades and provide more diversity on the CBOC.  Board President Wilkerson indicated that the roles of CBOC members would not change and would not be policy-making.  They would bring reports to make sure that the money is spent appropriately.  

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith to add two members to the Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee. The motion passed unanimously. 
(b)
Authorization to Bid for Renovation of Building 700/800 and New Annex Building – Bid No. 06-004

Scott Colt, Program Manager of Kitchell, CEM, presented this item requesting authorization to go out to bid for the next major Bond project, which is the renovation of Building 700/800 and the new annex building.  
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval to advertise and receive bid proposals as recommended. The motion passed unanimously. 

(c)
Infinisource, Inc. Service Agreement

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, submitted for the Board’s approval the proposed Infinisource, Inc. Service Agreement to administer benefit notices and other compliance matters related to COBRA (Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985).   Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that Infinisource, Inc. has been researched and recommended by the District’s benefits consultant, Tom Rich, at an annual fee not to exceed $2,100.   Presently, we do not have this form of assistance to ensure compliance, and, we risk not getting notices out timely or properly.    

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the proposed Infinisource, Inc. Service Agreement as recommended. The motion passed unanimously. 
(d)
Approval of Contract for Architectural Services

Scott Colt, Program Manager – Kitchell, CEM, presented this item which is another major milestone for the District.  The recommendation is for KMD Architects, the same architectural firm that designed the Vallejo Center. 
Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval to award the contract for architectural services to KMD Architects for design services related to the construction of the new Vacaville Center.  The motion passed unanimously. 

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Sabbatical Leave Report for Spring 2005 – Genele Rhoads
Dr. Jan Laurel Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, introduced Ms. Genele Rhoads, math faculty member, to the Board indicating that her report was thorough, encompassed every aspect of the scope of the work she submitted as well as extra work and stated that Ms. Rhoads is a fine example of faculty at their best.  

Genele Rhoads presented highlights of her spring 2005 sabbatical leave including part 1 - continuing education for statistics and part 2 - networking with local teachers on math education, in general.  Copies of her written report, including a brochure entitled, “California Subject Examinations for Teachers (CSET) Math Preparation,” were distributed to Governing Board members.  Amongst Ms. Rhoads’ accomplishments while on sabbatical are five new handouts she developed for her Introductory Statistics class and a conference hosted by SCC last April for Math Educators of  Solano County of which Ms. Rhoads serves as President.  In addition, Ms. Rhoads created a new class entitled, “Probability in Statistics for Teachers” which she will teach for the first time in Vacaville this summer.  
Board members expressed their appreciation to Professor Rhoads for her enthusiastic, excellent presentation.  Trustee Claffey suggested that Professor Rhoads may also want to include on the brochure those math classes that are available online.  Dr. Perfumo also complimented Professor Rhoads and suggested to Dr. Jones that Ms. Rhoads come to the meeting of the high school superintendents and principals to make sure that this information is widely distributed throughout the local high schools.  
11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Ubalde announced that he recently attended the local government association meeting dealing with youth obesity.  Dr. Ubalde raised the issue with Dr. Perfumo about the possibility of requiring our graduates to be an instrument of dramatic change to society so that people are re-educated and better understand about nutrition and exercise.  Dr. Perfumo stated that last year, the emphasis of Flex Cal was on fitness and wellness. In addition, Dr.  Perfumo continues to lead the Thursday lunch group on wellness and stated that numerous courses are available for our students to take covering these subjects. 

12. 
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Honeychurch announced the Board retreat on Saturday, March 4, 2006, from 8:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 
13.
CLOSED SESSION

This item was deleted from the agenda earlier in the meeting under “Approval of Agenda.”
(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: John Hendrickson


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 54956.9:


1 potential case

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Since there was no Closed Session, this item was not necessary.
15. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Since there was no Closed Session, this item was not necessary.
16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. 
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